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Minutes of Regular Town of Fremont

Meeting

February 21st, 2017
The regular meeting of the Board of Aldermen/Alderwomen for the Town of Fremont, NC was held at 6:30 p.m. on February 21st, 2017.  Present were:

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor

W.T. Smith, Mayor Pro Tem
Leon Mooring, Alderman

Joyce C. Reid, Alderwoman
Annie Lewis, Alderwoman

Joyce M. Artis, Alderwoman

Al Lewis, Alderman

Also in attendance were Town Administrator Barbara Aycock, Town Clerk Marti Jones, Finance Officer Shameshia Fennell, Public Works Director Tim Howell and Chief Paul Moats.
Quorum Present: YES

Call to Order

Mayor Flowers called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. Alderman Al Lewis gave the invocation.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis led all in attendance in the pledge of allegiance.

Minutes and Agenda
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve or amend the agenda.  Alderman Leon Mooring made a motion to approve the agenda as written.  Mayor Pro Tem W.T. Smith seconded the motion.  No discussion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the January 17th, 2017 Board Meeting.  Alderwoman Joyce Reid made a motion to approve the minutes of the January 17th, 2017 Board Meeting.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis seconded the motion. No discussion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Public Comments
Mayor Flowers opened the meeting for Public Comments
No Public Comment
Mayor Flowers closed the meeting for Public Comments
Action Items
1)  Kim Miller-USDA Grant
Mayor Flowers introduced Mrs. Kim Miller the area specialist with the USDA and wanted to thank her for all of her hard work with helping us with this grant.
Mrs. Miller stated Mrs. Aycock was due the gratitude. She states she had emailed the packet that is included in the agenda for the Board to review.  She states the USDA has a community facilities program that does low interest loans and grants for essential community facilities like the Town Hall.  She stated she is here tonight to do a $25,000 grant to help the Town get a new Police Car and equipment and also a generator for the Town Hall.  Mrs. Miller went over all of the required paperwork that was attached with the agenda describing the grant and qualifications.  This grant is an Economic Impact Initiative Grant and based on the quotes the grant is a little over $46,000.  The Town will order the Police Car and Generator and the invoices will be sent to the USDA and they will deposit the money into the Town’s account.  Mrs. Miller continued going over all the paperwork for the grant.  She read the Resolution to the Board and Public.  
Mayor Flowers ask for any questions or comments.  He stated the Resolution was required for approval to authorize the grant.

Alderman Leon Mooring made a motion to approve the Resolution dated February 21st, 2017.  Motion seconded by Mayor Pro-Tem W.T. Smith. Mayor Flowers asked for any questions or discussions.

Alderwoman Joyce Artis asked if a police car had already been chosen.
Chief Moats stated he had submitted some quotes to Mrs. Aycock for the cost he would need for the funds to be submitted for the grant.  He stated it was a state contract for a Dodge Charger.  He stated we have chosen the car we just have not ordered it yet.
Mrs. Miller stated that they do require this step to take place before the contract is written.

No other questions or comments.  All in favor of motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Mrs. Miller stated within 10 days we would receive a letter stating that the grant had been obligated at which point we can order the police car and generator.

2) Spring Cleanup…Week of March 20th, 2017

Mayor Flowers stated the Board needed to have action to designate when we were going to have Spring Cleanup.  He states the recommendation is the week of March 20th, 2017 and the items are supposed to be on the street prior to March 20th by 8am.
Alderman Leon Mooring made a motion to approve the Spring Cleanup for the week of March 20th, 2017.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis seconded the motion. 

Mayor Pro Tem Smith asked how early they could start putting the items out.

Mr. Howell, Public Works Director, stated the weekend before.

No further discussion or question.  All in favor.  Motion passed unanimously.
Information

1)  Ordinance Review
Mayor Flowers stated that at the last meeting there was a discussion about the need for the Board to review Ordinances.  The revised Ordinances for Chapters 50-55 were handed out to be reviewed and if there are to be any changes to these Ordinances it would have to be through an Ordinance Change and Mayor Flowers states the only way he knows to do this is to go Chapter by Chapter and see if there are any questions or comments.  We have currently been working on the Garbage and Recycling Ordinance and have made some revisions to it.  Some discussion on the Ordinances were brought up and the decision was made to have a work session at 6:00 pm before the Board Meetings.
2)  Michael McAllister
Mr. McAllister stated we had been trying to get FEMA to help us with the Hillandale Dr. Lift Station but they determined they would not.  He stated he is trying to find monies to help and one is The Gold Leaf Fund.  He is hoping this project qualifies for these funds.  Also, he stated he just learned today about the Resilience Fund through the SRF Program which apparently has some Federal money that came back from Hurricane Sandy.  He states he doesn’t know a lot about it right now but will find out.  Mr. McAllister stated his next task was to write an engineering report and an environmental assessment for the grant that the Town just received.  Mr. McAllister stated the lift station at Hillandale was in pretty bad shape. The building has settled to the point it is putting a strain on the main power feed. It has some self-primer pumps that are obsolete now.  He suggest that we keep that station operational and build a new submergible station outside.  He states he would also suggest putting a new flume in it.  He handed out a quote for putting in a new wet well which he is stating would be a little more than $200,000 but he stated we are going to try to get this paid for with a grant.  He stated on the lagoon project he has the contract signed and will be delivering them to our attorney tomorrow and once the state signs them we will be ready to start the infrastructure on the lagoon.
Mayor Flowers stated we just replaced the Norwayne substation and it was considerably less than what this is going to cost.

Mr. McAllister stated this was a much different station than the Norwayne station.  He stated this station is inside of a building and it has seen its better days.

Alderwoman Artis stated when the Norwayne Lift station was on its last leg, the airport, Eureka and all of Fremont would be in devastation so if this pump station went down what would happen.

Mr. McAllister replied all of Eureka would be down and you could not transfer waste to the lagoons and this would be a very costly item to the Town.  He stated also that the manholes at the Goldsboro lift station have deteriorated badly as well and we will have to do something with them at some point.  He stated we really need to get the odor control back on line.

3) FEMA Update
Mrs. Fennell stated representatives from FEMA came down today due to last week we had an incident where our project administrator lost our information again so Mrs. Aycock called and got us a meeting to let them know our frustrations and the need to get this money back into our funds because we need it before the end of this fiscal year.  They got a lot of questions and problems resolved and from the earlier meeting they agreed to come back today and to sit with her all day and get them the information they needed and correct ones needing to be corrected.  They are going to write them and send in tomorrow.  With all the projects combined we are standing at about $350,000.
Mrs. Aycock stated she would like to commend Mrs. Fennell on how hard she has worked on this.

Alderwoman Artis asked if she knew how soon we would get the money.

Mrs. Fennell responded about 30 days depending on when they approve them.

Mayor Flowers states not only is FEMA involved but the state is to.

Mayor Flowers stated we have to commend our employees when it comes to needing money for something.  In the past 6 months a transmission fell out of one of the police cars and every time the current goes off the Town Hall goes dark including the police department.  In less than 6 months money has been found and hopefully fund the generator and car.  Hopefully, money is being funded for the additional damage we have to the lagoon and also the routine issues that occurred due to Hurricane Matthew.
4)  Mr. Dwight Williams, Representative for Congressman Rouzer
Mrs. Aycock stated she would like for everyone to spread around to the Town and the citizens that Dwight Williams who is Congressman Rouzer’s representative is here the first and third Tuesday’s of every month from 9-11am.  He has been coming here since January and has not had one citizen to come in and visit.  He is here for the citizen’s.

5)  Daffodil Festival April 1st, 2017

Mayor Flowers stated the Daffodil Festival is scheduled for April 1st, 2017 and we need to spread the good word and hope and pray we have a nice sunny day.
Reports
Financial

Mrs. Fennell stated on the sewer report you would see that we didn’t spray that much in the spray field last month so our sewer bill is higher due to having to send more sewer to Goldsboro to be treated.  Also, she stated we paid our garbage truck payment in January of $11,600.  We also started receiving credit card payments in the office.  We had around $7,500 of arrangements where customers delayed paying their bill due to financial hardships and we had $3,200 worth of vouchers where outside people pledged to pay a citizens bill for whatever reason. She stated she included in the packet the Financial Summary which tells you where we are in the budget.  As far as our revenue we have collected 96% of our revenues and expenditures we have spent about 56%.  This number will actually drop because when we receive the FEMA money we will be putting money back into these accounts where we had to spend to pay the bills from the Hurricane.  Overall the finances look very good.
Mayor Flowers stated to make sure there were no misunderstanding we had FEMA problems that had to be addressed and we were using funds in our budget to address those FEMA problems, and now when the FEMA money comes in it will replace the money that we spent for those FEMA projects.

No question or discussions.

Tim Howell, Public Work
Mr. Howell gave a slide presentation showing the newly painted water tank, some updated slides from the Hurricane, some road patching that was done, and some street projects. 
Chief Moats
Chief Moats stated he provided everyone with a handout.  He stated he compiled the 2016 crime summary for the Town of Fremont and the calls they responded to from there OCA log.  In 2016, we had one violent crime.  Violent crimes consist of shootings, stabbings, robberies, etc.  Assaults were at 15, 5 breaking and entering’s, 11 larcenies and served 15 warrants.  He stated comparing the numbers from 2016 till when he started in 2011 the numbers were drastically higher tin 2011.  In 2012 there was a drastic change due to being proactive and getting a hold of the crime in Fremont.  Even in 2016 the numbers are decreasing in crimes dramatically.  He stated the crimes are very manageable now due to being proactive.  He commended the officers for patrolling, having a good eye for crime and building good solid cases for conviction.

 Mayor Flowers asked for any questions or comments.

Alderwoman Artis stated this was a very good report and when she first moved to Fremont it was not by choice and she heard all the gun shots but she fell in love with the Town and realized they weren’t hearing this anymore.

Chief Moats stated they used to hear gun shots every night but that has changed due to his officers being proactive.

Mayor Flowers commended Chief Moats and stated what impressed him so much is they are visible and he feels protected all over Town.

Mayor Flowers asked for any other questions or comments.

None noted.

Alderwoman Annie Lewis made a motion to adjourn. Alderman Leon Mooring seconded the motion. No discussion. Motion passed unanimously.
______________________________

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor
______________________________

Martha A. Jones Town Clerk
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